BURTONWOOD & WESTBROOK PARISH COUNCIL


Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held in the Parish Hall, Westbrook

On Wednesday 17th April 2002 at 7.30pm
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Also present:


A Riley (Clerk to the Council)





K J Spiers (Clerk)





Sgt J Buckley (Community Police)





Anne Purcell – Warrington Borough Council





Stephanie Jackson – Warrington Borough Council





2 Parishioners (Mr. F. Downs; Mr. G. Hogan)

C1.
Apologies
Apologies had been received from Cllr T Marsland, Cllr L Kilshaw, Cllr T O’Neill, Cllr G Cross, Cllr E Worthington, Cllr S Hamel, and Cllr E Coop.

C2.
Declarations of Interest
There were no declarations of interest.

C3.

Parishioners’ Issues

C3.1
Mr. F Downs

Mr. Downs advised the meeting that he had concerns in relation to a planning application, which his neighbour was submitting and was interested to see how the Council processed applications. He was attending the meeting to observe only. The Chairman advised Mr. Downs that the Council did not involve itself with domestic planning applications.

C3.2
Mr. G. Hogan

Mr Hogan attended the meeting to raise concerns about youths congregating at Coppice Green. Mr Hogan is a Homewatch representative and had been advised to contact the Council by the Police Forum. Gangs of 13 – 17 year olds were gathering in the coppice and drinking. There could be up to 50 there at any one time. The police had been involved but their response times were slow. The coppice and pond were full of glass and cans. Mr Hogan understood the youths’ need to have somewhere to go but they were getting very rowdy, lighting fires and putting graffiti on neighbouring properties and the residents did not know what to do to tackle the problems. Younger children could no longer play in the coppice. There was a suspicion of drug use. He had attended the meeting to seek ideas as to how to progress matters. There were concerns that there would be an escalation of the antisocial behaviour, leading to violent crime.

Sgt. Buckley confirmed that the matter was not one of low priority for the police. Police tactics to deal with such issues began with identifying the youths and communicating with parents who were often unaware of where their children were going. It was a matter of raising awareness. The solution was a long term one and there was no quick fix. The police had targeted the coppice and it appeared that the children were residents on the estate. The gathering of information was crucial. There would continue to be effective targeting and communication.

The Chairman suggested that English Partnerships could be contacted and asked to clean up the area and the possibility of increased planting be explored; residents should continue to collect information and to report problems to the police as the statistics would be monitored.

Mr. Hogan expressed concerns about the ready availability of alcohol. Sgt. Buckley confirmed that the police could not confiscate unopened cans or bottles.  The Borough Council’s Trading Standards Department was doing test purchasing in off licences, but there were many to monitor.

C4.
Community Policing

C4.1
Sgt Buckley reported on a number of issues:

1. The police had received complaints about individuals at Callands Primary School. As soon as the individuals had been identified they would be visited.

2. A very sophisticated den was being built in Little Moss Woods. The situation was being monitored.

3. There had been a public disorder incident at the Westbrook Centre, around Asda. The situation had been dealt with by the police. Youths had made a mess and were invited to clean it up. They had done so in front of the shoppers at the Centre.

C4.2
Councillor J Joyce reported on a number of incidents of arson at the Youth Club and the trading estates. The matter was now in the hands of the police arson team.

C5.
Warrington Borough Council Youth Services


The Chairman introduced Anne Purcell and Stephanie Jackson, Warrington Borough Council youth workers for the Burtonwood and Westbrook area, who were attending the meeting to explain the operation of the youth service. Youth work was offered three nights each week at the moment, two nights being at “Choices”. There were vacancies in their team and they were hoping to recruit additional workers to increase the service. There would be a substantial increase with a full complement of staff.


“Choices” ran on Tuesday and Wednesday with Wednesday being a project night. Recently sessions had been run on drugs and alcohol, explaining the dangers to young people. Their work tended to be at mid week rather than weekends. Up to 25-30 children visited “Choices”. They had two rooms with TV and music. It was very relaxed and had a café bar and tuck-shop which the children run themselves. Burtonwood Youth Club operated on Monday, Wednesday and Thursday. Its numbers varied but 15-16 had been attending recently. They also undertook outreach work with young people, which was productive.


A facility of which there had been favourable reports was the “pod”, a portacabin building fitted out as appropriate for its intended use such as a youth club. Pods tapped into the mains and allowed access to services where the children lived. The expectation was that all children should be able to access a youth facility within one mile of their home.


Councillor John Joyce indicated that the Borough Council was looking at alternate strategies for Burtonwood youth club, including the formation of a trust with a management committee independent of the Borough Council. Community workers were experiencing more and more difficulties, particularly with the loss of the traditional focuses for youth, such as scouts and guides. The Chairman commented that there was some very good work going on in the light of an exploding younger population.


The Chairman thanked the officers for their attendance at the meeting and welcomed them to future ones. They were invited to contact the Council if they felt that the Council could work with them on any particular issues.

C6.

Minutes of the Previous Meeting (20th March 2002)
The minutes were agreed and signed as a correct record.

C7.
Matters Arising

C7.1
Item 2: “No Ball Games” sign

The Clerk reported that she had contacted A Storton about erection of the sign. He indicated that there had been a consultation exercise. The majority were in favour of the sign and it would go ahead.

C7.2
Item 5.3

Cllr. Joyce advised the meeting that F Quinlan had now left the Borough Council and the officer to contact was Dennis Golding.

C7.3
Item 5.6: Postcodes

The Clerk reported that she had received a total of 400 objections to the proposals in all, including letters and emails. Cllr. Joyce advised the meeting that insurance companies had now confirmed that there would be premium increases of about £100 for cars and £50 for contents.

C7.4
Item 7: Rugby Pitches

The Clerk reported that she had spoken with Ian Johnson. She would pursue the matter as it was still very rough and rutted and there had been reports of a broken ankle.

C8.
Correspondence


The following correspondence had been received and was noted:

1. Invitation to Cheshire Fire Service Prince’s Trust presentation 25.4.02.

2. Letter from WBC 28.3.02 relating to the Street Lighting Service.

3. Letter from WBC 2.4.02 relating to the Periodical Electoral Review.

4. Letter from WBC 2.4.02 relating to closure of Burtonwood Road.

5. Letter from Cheshire Police Authority 25.3.02 relating to the Custody Visiting Scheme.

6. Letter from the Audit Commission 20.3.02 relating to the new audit regime.

7. Mersey Basin Campaign “Campaigner” magazine.

8. Letter from DEFRA 25.3.02 relating to Parish Councils.

9. Cheshire Community Council invitation to Village Halls Forum 30.4.02.

10. Letter from WBC 9.4.02 enclosing notes from Village Design Groups meeting 21.3.02.

11. Letter from WBC 27.3.02 enclosing Public Protection Divisions Annual Report.

12. Invitation to a Cheshire Thanksgiving Service on 2nd June 2002 (Golden Jubilee).

13. Invitation to Service of Thanksgiving on 28th April 2002 (HM Queen Elizabeth the Queen Mother).

14. Letter from Cheshire County Playing Fields Association 27.3.02.

15. Publication from WBC “Challenging Racism – Guidance to Schools”.

16. Letter from Burtonwood Road Action Group 2.4.02.

17. Letter from WBC 12.3.02 relating to Summer Playscheme 2002.

18. Letter from Lieutenancy Office seeking a nomination for the Queen’s Golden Jubilee Visit to Macclesfield 24.7.02.

C9.
Planning


There were no objections to any planning applications.

C10.
Accounts

The Clerk reported that no end of year adjustments had been required and that the Council had finished the financial year within its budget. The Clerk produced a monthly breakdown and bank reconciliations for 2001 – 2002 and it was

Resolved that the accounts be accepted.

C11.
Any Other Business

C11.1
Application for Grant

Cllr. B. Cawley asked that the Council support a fund-raising event to be held by the village’s two primary schools.  The event was to raise funds for sports at both schools and to bring the Catholic and Church of England schools together to improve relations between the two and it was

Resolved that a grant of £100 be made subject to receipt of a completed application form.

C11.2
Rugby Club Training

Cllr. Joyce reported that the rugby club was seeking permission to train on the recreation ground and it was


Resolved that permission be given.

C11.3
Road Markings

Cllr. Joyce raised the issue of the need for white markings on certain roads in the parish and it was

Resolved that the Clerk write to the Borough Council to ask for road markings on Camborne Road, at its junctions with Weymouth Road and Melrose Avenue.

C11.4
Notice Boards


The meeting considered the need for Parish Council notice boards and it was


Resolved that the Clerk look into the matter.

C11.5
Bus Flags

Cllr. P. Hamel raised the issue of bus flags in the area. He had noted that only the poles had been erected so far. Cllr Joyce advised that there was a general programme of refurbishment of bus stops in progress and it was

Resolved that the Clerk contact the Borough Council to query progress with bus flags in the Westbrook area.

C11.6
Park Brook Road Shrubbery

Cllr P Hamel reported on incidents involving use of an air rifle in Park Brook Road. The perpetrator had hidden in the shrubbery which was overgrown and needed urgent attention and it was 

Resolved that the Clerk contact the Borough Council to ask that the shrubbery be thinned out.

The meeting closed at 9.30 p.m.

Signed as a true record……………………………Cllr T Cross (Chairman)
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